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The subsea telecommunications cable industry is poised enter a new era with the emergence of game-changing SMART (dual-purpose) cable systems, that incorporate small external sensor packages to transmit real-time environmental data without impact on commercial traffic. The sensors will precisely measure temperature, pressure and three-axis acceleration across the world’s ocean floor on a sustained basis in response to an urgent international need to monitor and mitigate climate and sea-level change and radically improve tsunami hazard warnings. SMART cable systems will provide new market opportunities, engage non-traditional users, and make profound societal contributions. 

Since the last (4th) Workshop (Singapore, September 2014), the ITU/UNESCO-IOC/WMO Joint Task Force (JTF) has made substantial progress in advocacy and publications, and in the justification and technical specifications to advance the Wet Demonstrator project. Fifteen conference and workshop papers have been presented. The scientific and societal need for SMART cable systems was advocated through the report (2014) by Butler and the Science and Society Committee. Financial contributions from Huawei Marine Networks, Nexus, Xtera and IOC supported reports by Mallin Consultants on both the Functional Requirements for SMART systems and the Wet Demonstrator; a third report by the David Ross Group detailed funding opportunities. Solicitation of Expressions of Interest in the Wet Demonstrator were sent to subsea telecommunications companies and to operating cabled ocean observatories that could serve as host. Ocean Networks Canada, EMSO (Europe), and ALOHA Cabled Observatory (ACO; Hawaii) indicated interest and will be represented at the 5th JTF Workshop in Dubai, April 2016. Howe and members of the Engineering Committee collaborated with NASA in two workshops on linking space to the deep seafloor and the benefits of SMART cable networks.

On behalf of the Executive Committee, Bayliff and Lentz submitted a Liaison Statement on general requirements of sensor-enabled submarine cable systems, which could be used as a basis for a Recommendation (G.97x series) of the ITU-T SG15: Networks, Technologies and Infrastructures for Transport, Access and Home. These requirements identify the minimum performance capabilities of fibre optic submarine cable systems equipped to measure temperature, absolute pressure, and three axis acceleration at regular intervals along the cable.
Bayliff and the Publicity, Outreach and Marketing Committee recently opened an avenue of cooperation with the UN Global Compact, briefing senior delegates of the JTF work and synergy with other UN efforts on Corporate Social Responsibility, particularly in the fields of Climate and Environmental awareness and protection.

Details of these publication, reports and activities are summarized in the 2014 and 2015 JTF Annual Reports and accessible on the website:  http://www.itu.int/go/ITU-T/greencable
